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ABSTRACT

This paper explores the emerging push towards the provision of competency-
based approaches in both the education sector and workplace training. The 
paper will highlight research which was carried out with workplace 
trainers. They examined contradictions and ideologies relating to the 
competency-based approaches which are dominating the national education and 
training agenda.

*******************************************************

I am concerned that we really do end up with a clever country, and not 
merely a competent one. I see CBT as failing miserably when faced with 
anything above the most simplistic, lower taxonomy skills etc. How does CBT 
stack up in assessing training and attitude changes, at any level in the 
affective taxonomy?   (Paul's paper, p.8)

Workplace trainers enrolled in postgraduate work at the Northern Rivers 
campus of the University of New England, have struggled with the tenets of 
the competency-based movement as part of their ongoing program of off-
campus studies during 1991. Documentary accounts of a qualitative nature, 
provided through reflective seminal papers written in response to module 
exercises (Jennings, 1991), provide a source of rich insight into their 
personal struggles. Paul's vignette from his working papers, succinctly 
depicts a dilemma with which many trainers are beginning to grapple.

Other concerns became paramount to trainers as they began to critically 
reflect on the competency-based movement. Their concerns were fuelled by 
their examination of relevant debates through the literature (Jennings, 
1991) and consequently joined the "enlightened ones" (Eisner, 1991). 
Naturally some of the trainers were unmoved by argument and steadfastly 
argued in unquestioning acceptance of the competency ideology. Other 
trainers experienced what Mezirow (1990) would describe as a "disorienting 
dilemma":

I've reflected on my training role, and discovered I don't like it much. As 
you can see from my paper, this module I've been studying has created more 
questions than answers for me. I hope you're happy!                                          
(Phil's paper, p.34).



Out of the papers prepared by these reflective trainers, it has been 
possible to identify a number of concerns which are shared by many 
Australian educators.

CONCERN 1: Paradox in Definition

Competency, competencies, competency models and competency-based training 
are Humpty Dumpty words meaning only what the definer wants them to mean. 
The problem comes not from avarice, but instead from some basic procedural 
and philosophical differences among those racing to define and develop the 
concept and to set the model for the way the rest of us will use 
competencies in our day-to-day training efforts. (Zemke, 1982: 141).

Some trainers found it was quite ironical that a movement seeking to create 
and perpetuate specified skill levels of competency appears to lack a 
common understanding of key terms. Of course agreement on meaning is 
difficult when some occupations are "process-oriented" while others are 
"product-oriented".

Rumsey (1991:2) defines competency-based training (CBT) as "a systematic 
approach to ensuring that learners in vocational training programs achieve 
pre-specified competencies". He provides a useful conceptualization of a 
competency model using the imagery of the "Rubics Cube", to articulate the 
difference between competencies at the enterprise level, the industry level 
and the occupational level.

But what does "competence" mean and how is it related to "skills"? For 
some, competence is a broad concept related to occupational roles while for 
others it is narrowly focused on the routine aspects of workplaces. 

A competency-based approach emphasizes not the length of time a student 
attends a course of study, or how well the student does in relation to 
other students, but rather focuses on whether a student, on the completion 
of the course, can achieve clearly specified skill levels.

Perhaps there is only limited value in using universal definitions of 
competence - each occupation/profession may need to develop its own 
conception and working definition. Some occupations are more process-
oriented than product-oriented while others are highly context-oriented. 
Competence is not necessarily value free nor independent of the context of 
its application, as noted by Sergio:

Competence does not and cannot exist as an entity or concept purely in its 
own right. It is always connected to one or more requirements, and very 
often specific requirements. Competence as a notion also brings with it 
connotations of performance, of what is valued by a particular culture at a 
particular time. For instance, someone may be a competent thief, but how 
many people would regard or describe this as competence?                                            
(Sergio's paper, p.3).



Competence is relational in a number of ways; it does not have an 
independent existence. In industry however, competence usually means that 
the requirements of some pre-determined standard are in fact met. This was 
highlighted by Ben in his paper:

The striving for the perfection aspect of competence or virtue poses a 
challenge to the definitions of competence used by industry. In industry, 
competence generally means that the requirements of a pre-determined 
standard are met. Once they are met, there is no incentive or encouragement 
for the individual to strive to do better. This opposes another strong 
tenet of many industries, which is the Total Quality Control  philosophy of 
continual improvement in everything that is done. (Ben's paper, p.7)

Brezinka (1987) employs the Aristotelian distinction between "potency" and 
"act" in his attempt to clarify the confusion between "skill" and 
"competence". Competence, like virtue, is a potential which can be advanced 
and developed in different areas to different degrees. It is evidenced, 
therefore, only in terms of a skill. This argument makes a valuable 
contribution to the discussion as it defines competency not as a thing in 
itself, but as a potential which may or may not be exercised according to 
the presence, or otherwise of certain external and internal agents and 
conditions.

CONCERN 2: Old Wine in New Vessels?

Is it a shift from a 'time-based' to a 'competency-based' approach, or is 
it just a new name for something old? I argue that CBT is not new. It is 
simply a re-alignment of job needs and standards with a new name . . . 
there is a return to the user-defined training requirement, an old practice 
with a new name - CBT. (Monique's paper, p.5)

CBT is currently in vogue among vocational educators in Australia. But the 
movement is not new. Its origins can be traced back to the 1920s in the USA 
when educational reforms were linked to industrial needs - with outcomes 
being expressed in behavioural objectives. However in recent years CBT has 
enjoyed its greatest revival in teacher education programs (Brown, 1986), 
and is now emerging as a prototype for industry training.

It is quite ironical that the application of competency-based programs 
actually arose out of teacher training, when myths had been perpetuated 
that vocational education was the first to become "industry-relevant". Once 
the potential was realised however, Burke (1989:16) suggests that the CBT 
movement appeared to offer:

. . . a new approach to the design and implementation of vocational 
education and training - particularly in the opportunities it offered for a 
much closer cooperation between the education/training function and 
industry, business and the professions.



Industry trainers, in both the private and public sectors, are being called 
upon to provide training programs that will enrich the workplace of 
Australian industry. Currently, the Training Guarantee Act of 1990 provides 
the legislative force in this scenario. Hence a great deal of attention is 
being directed to the types of programs, such as CBT, that can be provided 
in the workplace.

CBT has also enjoyed significant exposure in continuing professional 
education debates (Gonczi, Hager & Oliver, 1990; Masters & McCurry, 1990). 
Many advocates of CBT have argued that it has an enormous potential in 
continuing professional development to ensure that professionals maintain 
and adapt their competencies to new conditions. Professions or occupations 
that constantly require their members to be reviewed through licensing 
procedures and regular performance reviews could easily use CBT as a 
vehicle for such procedures.

A continuing debate rages over the best means of developing a "skilled" 
workforce. Perhaps the major advantage in the jockeying for specifying 
skill acquisition in the workforce has been the reconceptualization of the 
the nature of work and its encumbent need to identify performance criteria 
in work practices. 

Award Restructuring and the need to develop skill hierarchies has resulted 
in new attempts to chart patterns of career development for the 
professions. Unless skills and competency areas are carefully mapped, 
workers can be locked in with little opportunity for occupational mobility.

In Australia, current debates about CBT are not confined to the vocational 
education sector. The schooling sector has seen a revival of interest and 
teachers are being urged to sharpen their understanding about the broader 
issues in current debates:

Educators, particularly in the schooling sector, with their traditions, 
culture and aims, must become active participants in the shaping of that 
wider agenda. This is not to say, of course, that those traditions, culture 
and aims must not be examined and adapted to meet the complexity of modern 
demands on schools.                                                           
(Hickey, 1991:4)

CONCERN 3: Taylorism Revisited?

I see this whole process as the mechanisation not only of work, but of 
people . . . . CBT seems to be an attempt to take us back to the bad old 
days of time and motion study. Frederick Taylor left for posterity his 
meticulously kept journals . . . . Are we to substitute his worker 
oppressive scientific management with essentially the same thing in 
different clothing? (Paul's paper, p.8)

Many of the trainers became concerned about the preoccupation with a quest 
for certainty that dominates the thinking of the CBT movement. They were 



interested in exploring and critiquing  Taylorist notions of certainty and 
their application to training contexts (see Brown, 1991). 

Many argued that a shift from time-based approach (apprenticeships) to a 
competency-based approach gives industry the appearance of greater control 
over those being trained. But as one trainer stressed, "certainty" 
approaches can backfire as they do not take account of the needs of adult 
learners:

. . .  CBT will typically fail to account for the unique problems of 
learners because of its dependency upon predetermined learning guidelines. 
(Steve's paper, p.7)

Another trainer recognized that the behaviourist approach fails to account 
for cognitive growth:

The emphasis on what a student knows or understands is overshadowed by 
observable behaviour outcomes. Ignoring the cognitive aspect of learning is 
a problem with many CBT programs. While the needs of experienced, but 
unqualified students are met, there is no assessment of the processes used 
to produce the demonstrated outcomes. In many occupations it is just as 
important to know how an action was arrived at, as which action was taken.                                             
(Lindy's paper, p.4)

CONCERN  4:  Inflexibility and Disempowerment

Some trainers suggested that when CBT is geared to the short term needs of 
contemporary workplaces, then the provision for long term learning and 
skill acquisition is lost. In turn, the long term employment prospects of 
individuals become marginalised.

Jackson (1991a, 1991b) is critical of the inflexibility of CBT for similar 
reasons. Firstly, she suggests that short term instrumental objectives 
effectively disempower employers to change working environments because 
their workers become competent in narrow areas and are unable to adapt to 
change. This is due to standards being tailored to the observable and 
measurable tasks. 

Secondly, she argues that the CBT's concentration on a prefabricated, 
encyclopaedic kind of knowledge can block the development of a coherent 
work consciousness.

Thirdly, Jackson highlights the irony of CBT for women whose recent access 
to the blue collar labour market only locks them further into limited skill 
acquisition rather than providing them with flexibility in a changing 
workplace environment. That is, CBT provides a "shallow" education which 
takes short cuts for industrial expediency.



Jackson argues that this approach disempowers workers, especially women, 
providing them with the skills required for current jobs, but with no 
development opportunities. Jackson cites the example of war training for 
women, to demonstrate how the highly specified performance based approaches 
to training did not serve the long term career interests for women.

Jackson confronts the power politics of labour markets and suggests that 
the drive toward CBT will result in compartmentalised, specific 
occupational skills. This in turn will discourage the broader integration 
of knowledge which leads to the opening up of career opportunities. 
Specifically, Jackson suggests that it is ironical in an epoch where 
working environments are changing rapidly, that we are looking at systems 
that assess only skills for current needs.

One trainer, Julie, suggests that despite the legitimate arguments proposed 
by Jackson, the real issue has not been addressed:

Jackson's quite valid warning of the dangers of limited value short-term 
learning, particularly for women, does not address the real problem. CBT is 
not the issue but rather the traditional gender bias and undervaluing of 
the worth of women. 'In many cases womens' vocational training needs are 
still viewed as necessary only in relation to their role as mothers and 
wives - not as members of the paid workforce' (Pocock 1988:xiii). This 
discrimination should be challenged and wiped out immediately but 
unfortunately it will take time.                     (Julie's paper. p7)

In reality, today's push for CBT will create current and future markets: 
new interests have been spawned in RPL (the recognition of prior learning) 
(Simosko, 1991), while current politicians debate how to divert resources 
into the future for retraining. As Ben pointed out:

Thus the whole thrust is for planned obsolescence in training, because the 
skills acquired quickly become out of date.
                                                                     (Ben's 
paper. p.4).

CONCERN 5: Skilling or Educating?

This competency-based stuff is also pretty joyless and utilitarian. Where 
is the joy of learning, the personal challenge, the thrill of broadening 
horizons? We seem to be in danger of becoming competent, trained 
Philistines. Where do we place aesthetics, music, painting, sculpture or 
even just literacy? Does everything have to have an economic drive, be 
efficient? 
                                                              (Phil's 
paper, p.33).

The advocacy of more structured teaching styles is gaining momentum in 
Australia and competency based education provides a vehicle for the 



perpetuation of that view. However, CBT is really part of a wider 
accountability movement and the conservative backlash that is beginning to 
be raised in many different educational contexts. At the school level, 
debates about tests of competency in numeracy and literacy abound, while in 
industry training debates tend to focus on skill acquisition. Despite the 
diversity of contexts, the real issues are the same.

A number of reasons have been advanced for the growth in momentum of the 
competency testing movement in educational circles. Why has it become the 
new bandwagon? The following reasons have been advanced:

1. Employees have continued to be vocal about the deficiencies of school 
leavers and view CBT as a way of of redressing this.

2. Youth unemployment is constantly blamed on the schooling system as 
failing to equip young people to become marketable. Of course the reality 
is that unemployment is largely due to structural, economic and demographic 
reasons rather than to school practices.

3. Career shifts by teachers themselves require new skills and CBT provides 
a vehicle for these structural adjustments.

4. The anti-progressive backlash has resulted in a movement which argues 
that "progressive" teaching methods neglect the "basics" with too much 
emphasis being placed on humanistic, student-based methods. This results in 
a devaluing of academic attainment. Courses are viewed as being so 
"process-oriented" that disciplinary content is never learned.

CONCERN 6: Product or Process?

The CBT approach treats skills as incremental, sub-dividable and 
cumulative. This represents a major problem with the CBT approach. Many 
skills are not easily observable, and in practice, involve integration, not 
segregation with other skills . . . Failing to recognize the integrated 
nature of skills and knowledge at work calls into question one of the major 
claims of CBT - to generate training which has practical application in the 
workplace.
                                                                     
(Lindy's paper, p.4)

Lindy in her paper raises the issue of the logical positivists versus the 
wholistic approach. The former position argues that we can reduce 
everything down to its smallest parts, analyse the parts precisely, and 
thus understand the whole. But it is conceivable that in CBT, a trainee 
could master all parts of a skill but not competently apply the skill. As 
Field (1990: 213) states "assessing each part of a task separately may not 
add up to an accurate overall measure of competence".  One trainer noted:

If we take apart a mechanical clock and give the pieces to mechanical 
engineers, chemists, physicists etc., they will come back to us and fairly 



precisely describe every part from their own perspective. They will be able 
to tell us everything about it, except that the parts all add up to device 
which tells us the time!
                                                                        
(Frank's paper, p.7)

Collins (1983) calls for "intelligent flexibility" in an attempt to escape 
from the stranglehold of behavioural approaches that define narrow skills 
in terms of levels of competence. He wonders at how a framework of 
competency statements will "encourage us to adapt intelligently to changing 
conditions and to the predictable incidence of the unanticipated in our 
working careers" (Collins, 1983:7).

CONCERN 7: Needs of a Post-Industrial Society

In workplace training, my concern has become that we are focusing too 
narrowly on tasks, skills and competencies. We have in short come to 
concentrate almost solely on what can be observed and measured. These 
tactics may be suitable in an Industrial Revolution environment, but in the 
last part of the 20th Century? We are in a period of rapid and 
technological change, where fewer and fewer people understand and can 
maintain complex and intersecting systems. Is focusing on the narrow and 
specialised the way to go? And this system is made up of people. Does 
industry, commerce, the economy exist for us, or do we exist for it?                                                         
(Phil's paper, p.33).

In Australia, most competency-based analyses use the systems/ functionalist 
approach to competency determination. That is, competencies are determined 
by a functional analysis of an occupation/ profession and its necessary 
duties and tasks. The usual approach is to start with a definition of a 
competent worker and construct competencies. This analysis results in an 
extensive list of competence elements grouped under major duty areas or 
functions. Then performance criteria are used to develop minimum or 
normative competence levels.

Competencies are usually: knowledge-based, skill-based and attitude-based 
but most competency assessments measure only the second. Directly related 
knowledge, skills, and attitudes can be incorporated into competence levels 
and performance criteria.

One of the most difficult tasks in designing competency-based programs is 
the actual determination of the competencies. It is essential that 
occupational/professional analysis should be multi-dimensional. There is a 
need for triangulated approaches in the analysis to avoid simplistic 
representation. 

Many analyses reflect a tunnel vision where occupational tasks become too 
rigidly anchored in prescriptive task analyses. Any model of competence 
should incorporate both the analysed functions of the occupation as well as 
the processes involved in tying together those competencies.



Peter Ellyard (1991), Past Director, Commission for the Future,  argues 
that Australians tend to be "problem-centred", rather than "mission-
directed" when analyzing the needs of a post-industrial society. He 
suggests that we need to consider those competencies which will allow us to 
achieve our "preferred options" and not just fix our current problems.

CONCERN 8: Legitimation through National Bodies

A National Training Board (NTB) has been established by the Commonwealth 
and State governments to consult with industry in its task of setting 
national skills standards for occupations and classifications in industry 
or enterprise  awards and agreements determined by an industrial tribunal. 
The NTB mandate includes entry-level, operative, trade, post-trade, 
technician and para-professional classifications.

The NTB has already begun to become proactive in measuring competencies 
against industry standards. As well, the Metal Trades Industry Association 
and the Metal Trades Federation of Unions have jointly set up a National 
Metals and Engineering Training Board to set national skills standards 
linked to industrial awards. The problem is that it is the Metal Trades 
Industry that has become the benchmark model for CBT. One trainer, Julie 
points out the problems of single model approaches:

In this industry (metals) it is relatively easy to determine competency by 
behaviourism, as much as of the skill output can be measured by discrete, 
standardised concepts. These concepts however do not lend themselves to 
many other industries particularly those in the service sector.
                                                                           
(Julie's paper, p.15)

Julie's paper argues that the behavioural objectives model was so readily 
accepted because the metals industry leads the way in award restructuring 
and effectively sets the industry reform agenda. The metals industry has 
focused on the technical requirements of industry, which are easily 
measured by behavioural objectives.  Julie further argues that because the 
metal trades model concentrates on the psychomotor at the expense of the 
cognitive and affective domains, many of the service industries will 
struggle in meeting NTB guidelines. However, a recent report by the ACTU 
(1991) has set a climate for discussion about the suitability of 
behavioural objectives models, especially in the service sector.

Byrne (1990:5) raises the question of whether such standards determined by 
National Boards will facilitate the development of broad-based abilities in 
workers who demonstrate the specified competencies, or whether the 
standards be narrowly defined to the point where the necessary integration 
of theory and practice breaks down. 

Finally . . . . . . . . . .



Through their seminal papers and their reflections on workplace practices, 
industry trainers are expressing a range of concerns about CBT approaches. 
The experience of CBT may vary from one occupation to another, but in 
examining the total picture, there are many educators who are likely to 
share the concern of the ever-observant trainer, Ben:

It is evident that there is a considerable dichotomy between the proponents 
of CBT and those who are wary of it. It remains problematic largely because 
those who favour it and who are so intent on propagating it in education 
and industry, do not seem to be aware of its pitfalls or if they are aware 
of them they do not want to acknowledge them . . . Their arguments are 
based on qualitative type issues, which have to stand up against the might 
of scientific empiricism.                                  (Ben's paper, p.
5).
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